
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of a MEETING of the Parish Council held on Thursday, November 3, 2022, at the Village Hall, Offord Cluny commencing at 7.30pm 

Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Savage, Beckett & Moorbey

Attending:
Ken Billington (CCC) Debbie Mickelburgh (HDC)

2022/3089
Apologies for Absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Dawson and Young, also from the Clerk Jackie Stanbridge.
2022/3090
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)
Peter Clarke, a resident of Buckden Parish briefly spoke about the proposed Solar Farm at Low Farm, Mill Road Buckden. He stated that as far as he was aware the proposal had not been progressed to the stage of a formal application and that matters appear to have stalled. Consequently, the banners erected by the Old Mill in Buckden, indicating opposition to the proposal, have been removed.
2022/3091
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


No Interests declared

2022/3092
To Approve the Minutes of the meeting held on


October 6, 2022


Approved
2022/3093
Matters Arising from Minutes dated October 6, 2022 (information 


only)


No matters arising
2022/3094
District & County Councillor Reports
District Cllr Debbie Mickleburgh gave the report of the activities of Huntingdon District Council. The full report “District Council Report October.docx” is available from the Clerk. In summary, the activities most relevant to the residents of the Offords are :

HDC passed a cost of living and climate change motion which recognises the need for joint attention to support the wellbeing of residents and businesses. The council has committed to making decisions on investments and delivery that wherever possible contribute to environmental and social benefits across Huntingdonshire.  

Councillors also voted unanimous to ban live animals being given as prizes on council land.

The Council have been looking at what support it can provide to residents as we face increasing cost of living challenges.  There are new pages on the HDC website that signpost the help and support available, badged as ‘Offering a Helping Hand’  https://www.huntingdonshire.gov.uk/people-communities/helping-hand/
The Council have also been working on Warm Spaces Plan, gathering information about where residents can go to stay warm this winter. Locations will be shared on HDC’s website: https://www.huntingdonshire.gov.uk/people-communities/warm-spaces/  . 

To support further community activity, Huntingdonshire District Council’s Community Chest will specifically look to fund activities on offer in warm spaces.  Please consider if you or community groups might be offer warm spaces and activities in warm spaces this winter. 

County Cllr Ken Billington had little to report prior to a major planned reorganisation of the current Local Government structure.

Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Combined Authority gave approval for new contracts with bus operators to run services on almost all the routes that Stagecoach had recently withdrawn from.  Note that this does not directly affect the Offords as the 65 route that serves the village is run by Dews and is unaffected. 
2022/3095
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes
The Balance Sheet was scrutinised and no issues were raised. The monthly accounts were approved. 
2022/3097
To approve the following payments and sign the cheques


Additional payments may be tabled
102281
Caloo Ltd


Basketball Hoop


£180.00
102282
Ashridge Trees

22 Additional Silver Birch Trees
£96.36

102283
All Saints PCC


Out & About Grant


£1500.00

102284
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary




£432.11

102285
HMRC



Tax & NI



£60.25

102286
Agriplant Ltd


Ditch Clearanc
e


£1200.00

The cheques had been made out by the Clerk and in her absence, mailed to Councillor Gatward. However, they had become either delayed or lost in transit, so they were unable to be signed. The Councillors present approved the payments, and it is intended that they will be signed at the earliest opportunity.

2022/3098
Town & Parish Council Engagement



Huntingdon District Council held a virtual meeting (over Microsoft Teams) for 

Parish and Town councils within the District on the 17th October. Cllr Weitzel attended on behalf of the Parish Council. It is the intention to hold such meetings on a quarterly basis on a variety of topics of relevance to these bodies. Topics covered were:

· Emergency Planning
· Update on Huntingdonshire Place Strategy, Market Town Masterplans
· Warm Spaces
· Budgets
It is intended to have such meeting every 3 months or so, the next one on Wednesday 25th January 2023 covering the topics of Creating a Local Plan, Creating Community Engagement, Climate Strategy and Support for Business using the United Kingdom Shared Prosperity Fund (UKSPF).
2022/3099
Flooding (update if available)




Work commissioned by the Parish Council for Agriplant Ltd to clear the 


Brook from the railway line up to the west side of the High Street and from 

the east side of the High Street as far as the fence at the back of Offord 


Primary School. Much of this is not the Parish Council’s direct Riparian 


responsibility but it is being done in the interest of expediency ahead of the 

winter rains whilst various disputes are settled regarding this matter. 


Cllr Weitzel enquired of both County and District Cllrs whether they were 


aware of a proposal to install a hydro-electric power generation plant at the 

sluice in Little Paxton. He had been contacted by a resident who was 


concerned that consequential possible increases in the flow of the river 


would increase the flood risk downstream and hence put the Offords in 


jeopardy. Neither Cllr was aware of any such plans but agreed that they 


would make enquiries of their respective relevant departments as to 


whether such a proposal exists and how far matters have progressed.
2022/3100
Broadband



Cllr Savage stated that she had not had any further contact from Wendy 


Sycamore at BT Openreach regarding their proposal to install Full Fibre 


Broadband in the Offords sometime second quarter 2023. Cllr Weitzel 


confirmed that enquiries via the BT Openreach website still returned the 


response “We have no plans to install full fibre broadband in your area at the 

present time” when a Postcode from the Offords was input.



Cllr Weitzel informed the Council that he had had a telephone call from Mark 

Riordan, who works for Gigaclear and is also a resident of the Offords. He 

indicated that he would be happy to make a presentation to the Parish 


Council and was keen to expedite matters regarding an installation of full 


fibre broadband by his company. He was also aware that there has been 


considerable unhappiness with the standards of workmanship demonstrated 

by the contractors employed by Gigaclear in other locations. The Council 


agreed that Cllr Weitzel would contact Mr Riordan with a view to asking him to make a presentation regarding Gigaclear’s offering at the December Full Council meeting. The Council also raised concerns regarding the impact on the village of multiple Broadband providers (currently Gigaclear, County Broadband and BT Openreach) each laying their own cables independent of the others, potentially causing major disruption and disfigurement to the various roads, footpaths, driveways etc negotiated. It was agreed that discussion with District and County Councils would be started with a view to obtaining some kind of local control of the process outside of what appears to be a free-for-all initiated by Central Government.
2022/3101
Leisure & Amenities


3101.1

Appointment of Maintenance Assistant


With Barney Warner’s state of health no longer allowing him to do much of 

the maintenance work he had taken on, it was decided at a previous meeting 

to adopt a more formalised system for employment of a maintenance 


contractor. Cllr Gatward produced a list of the tasks (including the emptying 

of bins on the Millennium Green) involved and the equipment needed and 

these were circulated over a variety of sources. A number of enquiries 


resulted from those showing interest, whittled down to a shortlist of two. 

Cllr Gatward, accompanied by Cllr Weitzel, gave an extensive tour of the 


village to both candidates, outlining the various tasks involved and their 


locations. As a result, it was decided to award the position to Tracey Langley, 

given her experience with similar sites in the locality.


3101.2

Puzzle Storage at the Village Hall



Cllr Moorbey stated that an interest had been shared with her with regard to 

having a facility located in the village to “swap” puzzles.  The bus shelter in 

Offord Cluny was suggested and a brief discussion took place as to the type 

– either a large box or an old filing cabinet.  Would need to be fixed to avoid 

being moved.  Further thought to be given on the matter.  


Cllr Moorbey also suggested having a Christmas tree(s) in the village, for 


example on the green near the Hairdressers and on the green opposite the 

school.  Possibility of perhaps a Christmas tree at the village signs either end 

of the villages.  Cllr Moorbey to provide costings.








                                       


2022/3102
Planning
A meeting of the Planning sub-committee was held immediately prior to this full Council meeting. There were five applications to be considered.
In summary:

839.1
Proposal: Installation of replacement windows and door
Site Address: 215 High Street Offord Cluny St Neots
Reference: 22/02145/LBC


Recommendation:
Approve

839.2
Proposal: Erection of Summerhouse
Site Address: 93 High Street Offord Darcy St Neots
Reference: 22/01819/HHFUL

Recommendation:
Approve

839.3
Proposal: Construction of new warehouse
Site Address: Greenewable Park Station Lane Offord Cluny
Reference: 22/02067/FUL


Recommendation: Refusal 
839.4
Proposal: Side and rear extensions and alterations
Site Address: 19 Orchard Way Offord Darcy St Neots
Reference: 22/02138/HHFUL

Recommendation: Neither for nor against
839.5
Proposal: Removal of door and window, installation of lintel to take single storey low level roof truss. Removal of brickwork between window and door down to 900mm.
Site Address: 11 New Road Offord Cluny St Neots
Reference: 22/02160/HHFUL
 


Recommendation: Neither for nor against
Full details are available from the published Minutes of the Planning sub-committee
2022/3103
Chairman’s Report
The Chair attended the virtual bulletin given via Microsoft Teams by the East-West Rail Group (EWR). The proposed rail line runs from Oxford to Cambridge, with Oxford to Bletchley now in operation and with the Milton Keynes – Cambridge sections not yet submitted for Development Consent Order application and with the Bedford-Cambridge route not yet decided upon, with a number of contentious issues still to be resolved. The Offords themselves are not directly affected by any of the proposed routes, although one that intersects with the existing St Neots Station would provide a convenient and rapid method of travelling to Cambridge. Whilst the topics covered (largely “How Business and Financial cases are built”) the Chair very much got the impression that what was wanted was more concrete information about the choice of route, which settlements would be adversely affected and whether diesel or electrical propulsion would be used over the route. So the impression gained was that it was a nice presentation, but didn’t contain the information that most attendees wished for.
The Chair also reminded the Cllrs in attendance that they needed to obtain accurate prices for items that they wished to include in the 2023-2024 budget in readiness for the following week’s FR&GP meeting. Prices for Items for budget setting next week’s FR&GP meeting. 
2022/3104
Councillor Reports
2022/3105
Any Urgent Business
2022/3106
Next meeting dates confirmed as FR&GP  Thursday, November 10, 2022, at 

7.00pm and  Full Council on Thursday December 1 at 7.30, both in the 


Village Hall, Offord Cluny
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